MID CHESHIRE HOSPITALS NHS TRUST


Minutes of the Joint Consultation and Negotiation Committee – 24.1.2002

Present:
Staff Side




C Birch, Unison

J Clarke, Unison

D Cobley, RCM

A Crawford, UCATT (in the chair)

M Davies, ACB

R Davies, UCATT FTO

C Farmer, MSF

S Flanagan, RCN FTO

J Hill, Unison

(D Jeffrey – observer with Mr Flanagan)

M Lea, RCM

A Lovatt, CSP

J Meadows, RCN

T Redfern, JLNC Medical staff

M Stevens, AEEU FTO

M Thorneycroft, EESA




Management Side

S Yates, Chief Executive

J Park, Director of Operations

K Holbourn, Director of Nursing

D Goodwin, Director of Finance

M Donald, Director of Service Development

S Clayton, Training & Development Manager



Apologies for absence:




J Workman, Personnel Manager 



01/02
Mr Crawford asked for introductions around the table as new members were present.   



02/02
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING




These were accepted as a correct record.

Mr Stevens referred to the minutes of the JCNC and Trust Board 18.12.01, and asked whether changes had been made to the disciplinary policy.  Mr Park replied that the management side had not yet considered the proposed wording. Mr Flanagan suggested that the revisions should be confirmed at the March JCNC.  



03/02
MATTERS ARISING




i) Car Parking

Mr Park reported that the “pay & display” scheme would be introduced on 1st February and that staff had been asked to request new parking permits.  The working group was due to meet on 28 January.  Mr Crawford said the nominated SSR was unable to attend afternoon meetings.  Mr Park agreed to resolve this issue with the Director of Estates.    

   


ii) Accommodation

 Mr Park reported that the paper on accommodation had not been discussed at the January Trust Board, but would be included in March subject to further financial calculations.  Mr Crawford asked about the involvement of the housing association, Mr Goodwin confirmed that NHS capital was not available for purchase, or new build and all options would be carefully considered. 




iii) Pay – Job Evaluation

Mr Park reported that the HAY review of senior managers was drawing to a close.  Meetings would be held with those involved in the near future to discuss their bandings.  Mr Park outlined the HAY process for A&C grades.  Two open meetings had already been held which were well attended and useful, and a steering group was being set up to include SSR.  Further members of the Hay panel would be trained in the HAY job evaluation process.       




iv) Pay – Discretionary points

Mr Park reported that the process, which had been in place for several years, was under way.



04/02
IMPROVING WORKING LIVES



£25,000 - Improving the Working Environment

Mr Davies reported that he had received another round of bids, and had requested an update on expenditure from the Director of Estates.  Mr Davies suggested that money should be carried forward, as getting quotes and meeting the March deadline was difficult.  Mr Goodwin confirmed that money was unable to be carried forward.  Mr Park agreed to convene a meeting outside JCNC to identify the way forward.        




Employee Opinion Survey

Mr Park reported that the next Employee Opinion Survey was due to take place February/March.  Mr Davies said that neither himself or Mr Workman had been able to attend the last Regional group, but, it was anticipated that the format would remain largely unchanged.  

  


Improving Working Lives (IWL) Group Update

Mrs Holbourn tabled a copy of the IWL report to the Trust Board (attached) which included a copy of the self assessment audit tool.  Mrs Holbourn explained that a working group had been established in the Trust, which was planning to raise the profile of IWL this year, with sub groups to address issues identified in the self assessment. 

Mrs Holbourn confirmed that the Trust had achieved “pledge” status, and was working towards the practice standard by March 2003.  This would be assessed by a team of trained external assessors, which always included staff representatives.  Mr Flanagan asked what would happen if the Trust failed to meet the standard.  Mr Yates explained that IWL was part of performance ratings, Mrs Holbourn added that IWL had a very high profile as a cross Government campaign, and would continue to be a priority.  

Mr Flanagan emphasized the need for Trusts to take IWL seriously, identifying a key requirement to turn “rhetoric into reality” – policies must be not only be in place, but perceived to be working by staff.  Mrs Holbourn acknowledged that some managers needed to think more creatively when considering staff needs. However, she felt that it was important to get the right balance between “flexibility” and “responsibility”.  This should be a shared task between staff and managers.  Directorates had been asked to record issues which they found difficult to resolve, and why, e.g. requests for changed hours of work.

Mr Davies asked about assessor training, in particular for SSR, as Mr Farmer and Mrs Cobley were interested.  Mrs Holbourn said that two MCHT assessors had been trained, Mr Workman and Mrs Thomas (Training Dept.), but she would be happy to discuss this with staff side volunteers.  Mr Flanagan said that some SSR had found it difficult to get time off to do the training.  

Mrs Lea asked about Directorate meetings/feedback for IWL, expressing concern about high percentages e.g. harassment, shown in the EOS for Obs & Gynae, and other issues such as retention rates and sickness/absence levels.  Mrs Holbourn suggested that this should be discussed with the Directorate Manager.   

  


Investors in People (IiP)

Mrs Clayton reported that the Trust’s annual IiP accreditation was due w/c 4 March.  This would be led by Corrine Wainwright who had carried out the assessment last year.  Mrs Clayton explained that In common with IWL, IiP concentrates on the views of staff, testing whether our policies are a reality and consistently applied.  Mrs Clayton suggested that IiP assessment could help identify issues for IWL.  




Ward Nurse Staffing review

Mrs Holbourn explained that although the audit had been completed, there were outstanding issues.  The data generated by some Wards/Depts e.g. Head & Neck, could not be benchmarked, as the national database did not contain any comparable data.  Overall, Mrs Holbourn thought the exercise had been helpful, as it confirmed views about low staffing levels in some areas.



05/02
KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS




Mrs Donald explained the changed format of the Trust Board Report.  The new style clearly identified  progress, strengths and weaknesses against the key Indicators on which the Trust could be judged.  Mrs Donald highlighted significant progress in the two week cancer waiting times, where the Trust was expected to meet targets this year, and drew attention to the low take up of mandatory training.  

Mrs Holbourn described progress against clinical indicators, e.g. door to needle times, where improvements were planned, and the good result on the target for less than 4hr trolley waits in A&E.  Mr Flanagan pointed out that the way targets were measured might not reflect reality.  Mrs Holbourn said that for some issues, each stage was monitored to identify problems.  Mrs Holbourn described the successful use of Nursing homes to provide intermediate care beds, e.g. in Orthopaedics.  This project was being written up, and Mrs Holbourn offered to share it with JCNC.   

Mr Goodwin described the financial position.  The Trust was overspent on pay due to agency costs in some Directorates.  Whilst non-pay was better than expected, some major expenditure wass anticipated before the end of the year.  The forecast  year end deficit of £370K would be met by money set aside for waiting list initiatives and intermediate care beds.  Mr Goodwin added that NHS Regions were showing a deficit nationally – projected £46million for North West.  Trusts might be asked to contribute, although details were not known yet. Mr Goodwin said that whilst funding from the Strategic Health Authority for 2002/03 showed a 9.9% uplift, there were many pressures, e.g. meeting Junior Drs hours.



06/02
HUMAN RESOURCES STRATEGY




Mr Crawford asked for this item to be deferred, as most of the staff side had not received a copy.  Mr Park said that copies had been hand-delivered in house on Tuesday.  Mr Park explained that the strategy was a very much a draft, at the start of a long consultation process, and was not expected to go to the Trust Board until May.  Mr Park offered a separate presentation/discussion for the staff side as one of a number of presentations to be held during February.  This was accepted.



07/02
TRAINING & DEVELOPMENT




Mrs Clayton reported that the Trust Training Plan 2002/03 was underway.  The format would follow the Workforce Confederation funding streams, i.e. CPD, NVQ’s & NHS ILAs, leadership development and service development.  This should make identification of training needs easier and improve training audit.  Mrs Clayton offered to share the plan at the next JCNC, which was accepted.  

Mrs Clayton said that induction training and job orientation processes were being reviewed as part of CHI, and asked for a representative to join the working party.  Mrs Cobley volunteered to do so. 

Mrs Clayton reported that training for Consultants on the national appraisal scheme had started, adding that the review of the PPP policy should include Increased emphasis on appraisal at senior levels, possibly following the scheme for Consultants.  Mr Crawford asked about 360º appraisal, Mrs Clayton said that this was an option which would be considered.  

 

08/02
HEALTH & SAFETY UPDATE




Mr Park reported that health and safety policy development was progressing more slowly in the absence of Mrs Fearnley.  Staff in the catering and laundry departments were currently reviewing at safe-systems of working.

    

09/02
JCNC & TRUST BOARD




Mr Park referred to the notes of the joint meeting with the Trust Board and asked that any practical steps should be taken up by JCNC, beyond the action on the disciplinary procedure referred to earlier in the meeting. Mr Crawford commented that he thought the meeting had been successful.  

  

10/02
POLICY REVIEW SCHEDULE 




The policy review schedule was agreed. 



11/02
JLNC MINUTES




Mr Flanagan said that whilst he was pleased the issue of single table bargaining had been raised at JLNC, and that Mr Redfern was attending JCNC, he was disappointed that it had not been resolved.  Mr Redfern added that he would continue to attend JCNC as often as possible.  Mr Yates confirmed that whilst agreement had not been reached, the Management Side preference remained for single table negotiations, adding that in the unlikely event of a difference in agreement, he would exercise his right to intervene.  

    


DATE OF NEXT MEETING




28 March 2002, Large Committee Room. 

It was confirmed that the start of the meeting would be 10am, with the room available for Staff Side pre-meeting from 9am. 




OTHER




Mr Crawford asked for the Trust’s position on the latest issues appearing in the press.  Mr Yates reported that a full response had been in the Sentinel, re: cleanliness in Mental Health.  Concerns had also been raised with the relevant journalist and editor about any unrelated issue.  Mr Davies if there had been any press releases, as they have not been received by staff representatives for some time.  Mrs Donald apologised, and said she would make sure they were circulated in future.  
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